

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

### Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/pharmbiochembeh

#### Review

# Neurobiology of the development of motivated behaviors in adolescence: A window into a neural systems model

### Monique Ernst<sup>a,\*</sup>, Russell D. Romeo<sup>b</sup>, Susan L. Andersen<sup>c</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Mood and Anxiety Disorders Program, National Institute of Mental Health, National Institutes of Health, 15K North Drive, Bethesda MD 10892, United States <sup>b</sup> Barnard College of Columbia University, Department of Psychology and Neuroscience and Behavior Program, 3009 Broadway, New York, NY 10027, United States

<sup>c</sup> Department of Psychiatry, McLean Hospital, Harvard Medical School, 115 Mill St, Belmont, MA 02178, United States

#### ARTICLE INFO

Available online 24 December 2008

Keywords: Striatum Amygdala Prefrontal cortex Appetitive Aversive Ontogeny Dopamine Motivation Nucleus accumbens Decision-making Steroids Puberty

#### ABSTRACT

Adaptive motivated behaviors are at the core of a successful life. Conversely, perturbed motivated behaviors are the hallmark of psychiatric disorders. Based on the notion that most psychopathology is developmental in nature, understanding the neural mechanisms that control motivated behavior across development and in psychopathology is a critical step for preventing and treating psychiatric diseases. This review focuses on adolescence, which is the critical developmental period that determines the successful passage into adulthood. We first present a heuristic neural systems model of motivated behavior (triadic model) that integrates neuroscience theories and the emerging body of functional neuroimaging work on the neurodevelopment of motivated behavior. As a key feature of adolescence, social reorientation is particularly emphasized through the presentation of a parallel model of social integration processing network. Although not yet integrated in the triadic model, pubertal changes and their possible contribution to adolescent. Multiply, given its central role in motivated behavior in normally developing individuals, which makes the translation to psychopathology of motivated behavior in provides clear directions for future research.

Published by Elsevier Inc.

#### Contents

1.	Introduction	200					
2.	Neural systems in adolescence	200					
	2.1. Motivated behaviors during adolescence	200					
	2.2. Neural systems models of motivated behavior (triadic model) and of social reorientation (SIPN)	200					
	2.2.1. The triadic model	200					
	2.2.2. The Social Reorientation Model (Social Information Processing Network SIPN)	203					
3.	Hormonal systems in adolescence.	205					
	3.1. Pubertal changes in hormonal secretion.	205					
	3.2. Pubertal maturation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axis	205					
	3.3. The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis.	205					
4. Dopamine system in adolescence							
	4.1 An overview of dopamine system development						
	4.2 Neuroantomy of the dopamine system 20						
	4.3 Changing signaling mechanisms that uniquely drive individual microcircuits within these donaminergic systems 20						
	431 Prefrontal cortex	207					
	432 Striatum	208					
	433 Sex differences	200					
5	Summary	203					
D. Rofo	Deference						
Refe	References						

\* Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 301 402 9355; fax: +1 301 402 2010. *E-mail addresses:* ernstm@mail.nih.gov (M. Ernst), rromeo@barnard.edu (R.D. Romeo), andersen@dbrp.mclean.org (S.L. Andersen).

#### 1. Introduction

One of the most fundamental paradigm shifts that has recently taken place in psychiatry is the recognition of the neurodevelopmental nature of virtually all psychiatric disorders. This reframing of psychopathology is now guiding a huge body of neuroscience and clinical research. This research is adopting a new vista by integrating, and at times even prioritizing, the developmental aspects of cognitive/affective processes and their neural correlates. In this effort, there is a dire need for heuristic models to guide such research. This is one of the goals of this review.

Here, we propose and describe a neural systems model of adolescent motivated behavior, the triadic model. This model is broad, by virtue of the early stage of this line of work, and leaves room to integrate other aspects of developmental neurobiological research, including hormonal and neurotransmitter functional changes. The triadic model is focused on the neurodevelopmental changes that affect specifically motivated behaviors from the perspective of risktaking. However, other facets of behavior, such as responses to threat, or social information processing, could be examined using this model.

The present work is focused on the transition period of adolescence, and addresses three cardinal aspects of this period: neurodevelopment, hormonal changes, and ontogeny of the dopamine system. In the future, the emergence of new studies providing information on the reciprocal interactions of these factors will permit to update the triadic neural systems model described below by integrating neurochemical and molecular influences. A particularly promising area of research is the development of neurocomputational models (e.g., Frank et al., 2007). The hope is that the present work, together with the emergence of new data, can foster the formulation of such models dedicated to neurodevelopment and prediction of behavior in adolescents.

The first part of this review will focus on the maturation of neural systems that underlie the coding of motivated behaviors, central to the clinical manifestations of any psychiatric pathology. The second part will qualify these changes by reviewing the potential contribution of the pubertal activation of the hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis to these neural refinements. The third part will address the ontogenic changes throughout adolescence of the dopamine system, which plays a critical role in behavioral expressions.

Although we do not explicitly address psychopathology, and particularly addiction, this review strongly supports the thesis that the neurobiological changes that occur during adolescence confer significant risk for the development of substance use problems. The decision to initiate and continue to take drugs of abuse belongs to the realm of motivated behaviors. The adolescent pattern of motivated behaviors as described below, and the neural underpinnings of this pattern are consistent with what epidemiological studies tell us about the sharp increase of drug use in this age range (Angold et al., 1998; Wagner and Anthony, 2007; Robins and Przybeck, 1985; Anthony and Petronis, 1995; O'Malley et al., 1998). The contribution of hormonal changes and of maturation of the dopamine systems to enhance vulnerability to substance use in adolescence has also been substantially acknowledged in the literature (Chambers and Potenza, 2003; Spear, 2000; McCormick et al., 2005; Windle et al., 2008; Adriani et al., 2003). The goal of this review is to put together these lines of research, which support the notion that preventive intervention should be, by nature, comprehensive and multi-targeted.

#### 2. Neural systems in adolescence

#### 2.1. Motivated behaviors during adolescence

Motivated behaviors is a term that encompasses a wide range of behaviors. All motivated behaviors are goal-directed. However, goals can be schematically divided into two types, goals that are explicit and goals that are biologically driven to provide the organisms with optimal and most adaptive responses to the environment. Here, we restrict this review to motivated behaviors oriented towards an explicit goal.

Decision-making is the archetype of such motivated behaviors and implies the selection of an option among other alternatives. The entire process of decision-making encompasses a series of more elemental operations: (1) assessment and discriminative/comparative evaluation of options, (2) formation of a preference, (3) execution of the preference, (4) anticipation of the outcome of the action, (5) response to outcome and update of the value of options (Ernst and Paulus, 2005). These operations rely on distinct, although overlapping, neural circuits. Perturbations at any level of this sequence of operations can impair the quality of decision-making.

Generally, adolescent decision-making shows a propensity towards risk-taking, novelty-seeking, a relative disregard for negative consequences in favor of the greater lure of positive consequences, and a considerable modulation by social context (Steinberg, 1987; Dahl, 2004; Ernst and Spear, in press; Crews et al., 2007). Such generic description captures the within-subjects trend of behavioral changes with age. However, adolescent behavior is also characterized by considerable inter-individual variability that is crystallized in the temperament literature (e.g., Kagan and Snidman, 2004).

The relatively stereotypical nature of these behavioral changes points to a biologically determined remodeling of brain systems that mediate motivated behaviors. This idea is further supported by the recognition of similar behavioral changes across most mammalian species, which further argues for a role of evolutionary fitness (Steinberg, 1989; Steinberg and Belsky, 1996). These changes would contribute to the ultimate goal of species reproduction, while avoiding genetic inbreeding. During adolescence, individuals become attracted by novelty and manifest a desire to move away from the safe familial nest, whereas, at the same time, acceptance by social peers becomes an unprecedented determinant of behavior.

From a neurocognitive perspective, these behavioral changes are expected to be reflected at the individual level of each of the subprocesses that together embody decision-making, as described above (Ernst and Paulus, 2005). This framework suggests a research approach for the study of the neural correlates of changes in motivated behavior during adolescence. This approach is based on the decomposition of complex processes into elemental units or subprocesses, which map onto distinct neural systems. Thus, a neural systems model of motivated behavior can provide a backdrop against which to predict alterations at the subprocess level.

Two such models have recently been proposed, one that focuses on motivated behavior at large, *the triadic model* (Ernst et al., 2006), and another that considers social information processing, the Social Information Processing Network (SIPN) (Nelson et al., 2005). These models were put forward within a developmental framework, addressing particularly the mechanisms underlying the adolescent behavioral changes of enhanced risk-taking and social re-orientation. The novelty of these models comes from the integration of the latest functional neuroimaging findings with earlier theories.

2.2. Neural systems models of motivated behavior (triadic model) and of social reorientation (SIPN)

#### 2.2.1. The triadic model

2.2.1.1. Description. The triadic model was inspired by three lines of research. First, temperament research has recognized that motivated behavior can be characterized along a dimensional continuum extending between two poles, i.e., one extreme dominated by approach behavior vs. the other extreme dominated by avoidance behavior (Kagan and Snidman, 2004). Second, neuroscience research has identified key brain structures involved in the coding of these



**Fig. 1.** The fractal triadic model is a neural systems approach developed to provide an understanding of the neural underpinnings of patterns of motivated behavior and of their changes across development or psychopathology. This model comprises three nodes that each presents a functional dominance over approach (striatum), avoidance (amygdala) and behavioral regulation (prefrontal cortex). However, each of these nodes participates in the coding of the behavioral responses to positive and negative stimuli, and their regulation. Previous work has identified specific regions within these nodes, as seen in the figure, that could support these functional specializations (see Ernst and Fudge, 2009). Green represents modulatory processes, blue represents approach and red represents avoidance. DLPFC = dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, model cortex, I-OFC lateral orbital frontal cortex, PFC-aff, prefrontal cortical afferents, Ant = anterior striatum, Post = posterior striatum, BLA = basolateral amygdala, CEA = central amygdala fractal triadic model (courtesy of Ernst and Fudge, 2009). (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

behaviors, i.e., amygdala (Davis, 2006; LeDoux, 2000), nucleus accumbens/ventral striatum (Wise, 2004; Di Chiara and Bassareo, 2007a; Di Chiara, 2002), and prefrontal cortex for navigating the balance between these polarities. Third, experts in clinical research on adolescence have proposed an imbalance between affective maturation and cognitive maturation, leading to a lag in emotional maturity relative to cognitive maturity (Steinberg, 2005; Dahl, 2004). The triadic model integrates these concepts by proposing a three systems equilibrium that modulates motivated behavior.

These systems include the amygdala and related circuits, the ventral striatum and related circuits, and the prefrontal cortex. The *dominant* role of each of these systems is respectively the processing of avoidance, the processing of approach, and the modulation of avoidance vs. approach. Besides their specific dominant role, each of these systems also carries the other two complementary functions. The resulting model mimics a fractal organization, i.e., a fragmented geometric shape that can be subdivided in parts, each of which being a small copy of the whole (see Fig. 1) (Ernst and Fudge, 2009). This model renders the heterogeneous nature of these nodes, both anatomically and functionally (see, Ernst and Fudge, 2009) (See Table 1). The pattern of involvement of these systems will depend on the context in which the motivated behavior occurs.

This last point is critical for the understanding of how different contexts can tone down or tone up the appetitive (positive affect) and/or aversive (negative affect) systems in adolescence. In Figs. 2 and 3, we present two scenarios depicting the simple cases of neural responses to either a positive stimulus or a negative stimulus in both adults and adolescents. The instance of risk is more complex as it entails both positive and negative stimuli.

2.2.1.2. Application to the neural coding of a simple economic decisionmaking. To clarify the potential dynamics of the model, we present the case of an economic decision-making situation, when individuals have to decide whether to take a bet (approach), consisting of a possible large gain paired with a possible large loss, or to pass (avoidance) on the bet. The decision to take the bet is based on the lure of a gain that prevails over the fear of a loss, or the preference of a risky situation over a safe situation.

The neural coding of the values of presented options have been fairly well characterized, and result from somatosensory (somatosensory cortices) and autonomic (insula) signals that are integrated at the level of the amygdala and striatum, and stored within the orbito-frontal cortex (for review, see Ernst and Paulus, 2005). However, responses to these values engage the amygdala more strongly when the affective value is negative, and the ventral striatum when the affective value is positive (for review, see Ernst and Spear, in press). As depicted in Figs. 1 and 2, brain systems in adolescence, compared to adulthood, seem to be hyper-responsive when selectively challenged, i.e., enhanced striatal responses to positive stimuli (e.g., Ernst et al., 2005; Galvan et al., 2006), and enhanced amygdala response to negative stimuli (e.g., Guyer et al., 2008). However, when appetitive stimuli are pitted against aversive stimuli in a probabilistic way, as in risky situations, regulatory mechanisms will tend to bias behavior

Table 1	
---------	--

Anatomical and functional diversity of the triadic nodes.

Amygdala	Striatum	Medial PFC
Anatomy		
Basolateral nucleus	Caudate nucleus	Frontal pole (area 10)
Central nucleus	Putamen	Medial orbital (areas 13a, b)
Medial nucleus	Nucleus accumbens	Anterior cingulate (areas 25, 24)
Function		
Attention orienting	Motor responses	Self-assessment
Conditioned fear response	Habits	Conflict monitoring
Affective intensity	Motivation	Action planning
Salience detector	Incentive learning	Conditioning
Reward processing	Reward processing	Affective value
Dominant role		
Avoidance	Approach	Modulation



**Fig. 2.** Representation of the translation of incoming somatosensory signals into the coding of behavioral responses in the context of appetitive stimuli (\$ gain at a game of chance). The B, C and D panels represent the adult scenario, and the E, F, and G panels represent the adolescent scenario. The immaturity of the prefrontal cortex is represented by a hatched patterning of the region, and thinner projections back to the amygdala and ventral striatum (F.). A. Somatosensory signals from thalamo-cortical and/or thalamic projections reach the amygdala and striatum. B. The amygdala rapidly processes this information and sends it to brainstem nuclei (BS) for immediate action if necessary (mainly withdrawal) and to prefrontal cortex (PFC) for further evaluation. The striatum (VS) also processes the somatosensory information, which is sent back to the prefrontal cortex through pallido-thalamic cortical loops (interrupted arrow because indirect projections). Given that the environmental stimuli are positive, the message to the brainstem from the amygdala and striatum. D. Both striatum and amygdala translate this now modulated signal into motivation to respond towards the appetitive stimuli. In this scenario of appetitive context, the response of the striatum might drive the behavioral response more strongly than the response of the amygdala, as seen by the thickness of the arrows directed to effector systems. E. The striatal output is relatively more active in adolescents than in adults. F. Corticons are weaker in adolescents than in adults. G. The differential weight of the projections from the amygdala and striatum to effector systems is greater in adolescents than in adults, suggesting stronger motivation to approach than to avoid in adolescents than in adults in a positive.

towards approach responses in adolescents compared to adults. In this case, the approach system would be hyper-responsive in contrast to the avoidance system, which would be relatively hypo-responsive. These regulatory mechanisms would be partly mediated by prefrontal cortical function.

Medial prefrontal cortex, particularly within the dorsal anterior cingulate gyrus, is engaged when a conflict is present, and a more dorsal, anterior region of the prefrontal cortex (Brodmann Area [BA] 9) is engaged when self-monitoring becomes prominent. In adulthood, these prefrontal cortical controls tend to exert inhibitory influences over behavior, through distinct modulation of amygdala and striatal circuits. In adolescence, the delay in prefrontal maturation relative to other brain structures (Durston and Casey, 2006; Luna and Sweeney, 2004; Yurgelun-Todd, 2007) would support lesser conflictual resolution of decisions and less self-monitoring compared to the adult mature state. This prefrontal immaturity might favor the expression of striatal function, and dampen amygdala response. The exact mechanisms cannot yet be apprehended because of the lack of knowledge on the behavioral translation of what is known of the ontogeny of brain structures and neurochemical function (see hormonal and dopamine

sections below). However, following the proposed scheme, adolescents would show a greater preference for the bet (risky) option, be less upset at losing and happier at winning than adults. Accompanying this behavioral pattern, the amygdala would be less involved, the ventral striatum more involved and medial prefrontal cortex less involved than in adults during risky decision making. Although scarce, developmental studies of monetary decision-making seem to be consistent with this scenario (Eshel et al., 2007; Ernst et al., 2005; Galvan et al., 2006); van Leijenhorst et al., 2006).

For clarification, the model uses the term amygdala to refer to the network that controls avoidance behavior and which consists, in part, of amygdalo-striatal-cortical loops. Similarly, the term ventral striatum refers to the network that controls approach behavior and which consists, in part, of striatal-cortical-amygdala loops. This dynamic scheme of how a salient incoming stimulus engages brain circuits is illustrated in Figs. 2 and 3. Fig. 2 renders the scenario of an appetitive stimulus (making money) and Fig. 3 illustrates the scenario of an aversive stimulus. In both figures, panels B, C and D represent the adult pattern of neural responses, and panels E, F and G represent the adolescent response pattern. Five key points can be made about these



**Fig. 3.** Representation of the translation of incoming somatosensory signals into the coding of behavioral responses in the context of aversive stimuli snake. The B, C and D panels represent the adults cenario, and the E, F, and G panels represent the adolescent scenario. The immaturity of the prefrontal cortex is represented as a hatched patterning of the region, and thinner projections back to the amygdala and striatum (F.). A. Somatosensory signal from thalamo-cortical and/or thalamic projections reach the amygdala and striatum, B. The amygdala processes rapidly this information and sends it to brainstem nuclei (BS) for immediate action if necessary (mainly withdrawal) and to perfontal cortex (PFC) for further evaluation. The striatum (VS) also processes the somatosensory information, which is sent back to the prefrontal cortex through pallido-thalamic cortical loops (interrupted arrow because indirect projections). Given that the environmental stimuli are negative, the message to the brainstem from the amygdala and striatum. D. Both striatum and amygdala translate this now modulated signal into motivation to respond away from the aversive stimuli. In this scenario of an aversive context, the response of the amygdala might drive the behavioral response more strongly than the response of the striatum, as seen by the thickness of the arrows directed to effector systems. E. The amygdala output is relatively more active in adolescents than in adults, suggesting stronger motivation to avoid than to approach in adolescents than in adults in a negative. This representation, by virtue of being a model, is simplistic and speculative.

figures: (1) All three nodes and their projections are engaged in response to either positively or negatively valenced stimuli; (2) The relative recruitment and information transmitted from these nodes differ as a function of valence and context; (3) Adolescents show less modulation of their neural responses reflected as a more differentiated neural coding of positive or negative stimuli; (4) The situation of risk, when positive and negative stimuli co-occur, is coded in favor of positive stimuli in adolescents relative to adults; (5) Finally, this developmental model rests on neural maturation occurring in the structures themselves and their projections. At this point, it is difficult to know precisely how these two components, separately or in interaction, contribute to the characteristics of behavioral responses.

As already mentioned, the pattern of involvement of these systems depends strongly on the context in which the motivated behavior occurs, particularly, whether the context is non-social (e.g., monetary) or social.

# 2.2.2. The Social Reorientation Model (Social Information Processing Network SIPN)

*2.2.2.1. Description.* A number of neurobiological models have been proposed to understand the neural processing of social information

(Allison et al., 2000; Adolphs, 2001; Haxby et al., 2002; Gallagher and Frith, 2003; Nelson et al., 2005). The Social Information Processing Network (SIPN) formulated by Nelson et al. (2005) offers a neural systems model similar in conception to the triadic model. It comprises three discrete nodes with specific, although overlapping, functions, that collaboratively integrate social information to influence behavior (Fig. 4).

The *detection* node identifies the social properties of stimuli. It encompasses visual processing areas, including the inferior occipital cortex, inferior regions of the temporal cortex, particularly the specialized face area of the fusiform gyrus (Haxby et al., 2002; Perrett et al., 1982; Kanwisher and Yovel, 2006), and the intraparietal sulcus. Other regions of the temporal cortex carry functions such as the processing of biological movement within the superior temporal sulcus (STS) (Allison et al., 2000; Vaina et al., 2001; Haxby et al., 2002; Puce and Perrett, 2003; Jellema et al., 2004), and face recognition and episodic memory retrieval within the temporal poles (Adolphs, 2001; Gallagher and Frith, 2003).

The *affective* node serves to attach an affective tag to the social stimuli. It is not specific to the social nature of the stimuli and encompasses the regions that code for reward or punishment, otherwise conceptualized as approach or avoidance. As such, the affective node



**Fig. 4.** Cartoon of a saggital view of the brain with the half left anterior hemisphere removed to reveal medial structures of the forebrain. The circles identify the three nodes of the social information processing network (SIPN). The detection node (green circle) includes the fusiform face area, the superior temporal sulcus and the anterior temporal cortex. These regions are involved in basic perceptual processes on social stimuli. The affective node (red circle) includes the amygdala, hypothalamus, nucleus accumbens, and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis. The affective node (interaction affective value to social stimuli. The cognitive-regulation node (blue circle) comprises the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex and the ventral prefrontal cortex. This node is involved in inhibitory processes and in understanding self- and other-perspective in social interactions (revised cartoon from Fig. 1 of Nelson et al., 2005). (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

maps onto parts of the triadic model. It comprises the amygdala, ventral striatum, septum, bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, and hypothalamus (e.g., Davis, 2006; Wise, 2004; Di Chiara, 2002; Walker et al., 2003).

The *cognitive* node regulates and directs the use of the integrated social signal for present or future behavioral responses, as part of the formation of or the adherence to rules of behavior. Three sets of cognitive processes are identified. The first set is specific to the social domain and concerns the self- and other-perception of mental states (Vogeley et al., 2001). Congruent evidence assigns the paracingulate (BA 9/32) and dorsomedial prefrontal cortex, particularly the rostral extension (frontal pole), to the coding of reflective social processes (see review Gallagher and Frith, 2003; Vanderwal et al., 2008). The second cognitive set serves to inhibit prepotent responses and is subserved by the ventral prefrontal cortex, with a dominance of the right hemisphere (Garavan et al., 2006). The third one organizes the generation of sequences of behaviors at the service of an overarching goal (Blair and Cipolotti, 2000). This function has been attributed to the lateral PFC (ventral BA 47, 45 and 46, and dorsal BA 8 and 9) (for review Tanji and Hoshi, 2008).

2.2.2.2. Application to the neural coding of a social economic decisionmaking. In this example, we place in a social context the decisionmaking described above. Individuals are asked to select between betting on a potential gain/loss (approach) or passing (avoidance), while a "neutral" peer (same age, same sex, and unfamiliar) is playing alongside. In this example, the actions of both players are independent, and mimic the situation of individuals playing side-by-side at slot machines. This scenario minimizes issues of complex emotional and cognitive responses associated with social interactions in games of exchange.

We predict that the presence of a social other will be detected and processed through the SIPN, and at the same time, influence the balance of the triadic model. The detection of an unfamiliar social presence is expected to generate a state of alert (Misslin, 2003), whose main function is to prepare the organism for a rapid response to a potential danger. Accordingly, this state of alert should facilitate activation of the threat (avoidance) system, and hinder the engagement of the reward (approach) system. Although social interactions, and thus cognitive processes, are minimized in this example, the cognitive interpretation of the social presence still needs to proceed for generating the appropriate behavioral response.

From a neural perspective, the response to the presence of an unfamiliar other would activate the SIPN detection node, particularly the fusiform gyrus, the superior temporal sulcus (STS), and temporal pole. The initial affective tagging would favor a threat mode through preferential recruitment of amygdala-related circuits relative to striatalrelated circuits. Integration of the neural signals associated with the decision-making task and the social context is expected to shift the triadic balance towards a more conservative choice behavior. This balance may be modulated further by prefrontal controls, particularly dorsal and rostral medial PFC, that coordinate rules of behavior.

In adolescence, the influence of a social context on motivated behavior is expected to be magnified relative to either childhood or adulthood. This proposition is supported by the dramatic changes in social behavior, as described above. These changes manifest as an intensification of emotional responses to social situations, enhanced primacy of peer interactions in the adolescent social life, and hypersensitivity to peer evaluation. The translation of these effects at the behavioral level with respect to decision making depends on parameters of the social context, such as degree of familiarity, number of peers, gender, or age. Both enhanced avoidance or enhanced approach of the adolescent behavior compared to the adult behavior can be elicited by a social context. Back to our example, we can speculate the following effects associated with the presence of a peer during a gambling game in adolescents relative to adults: exaggerated recruitment of the structures underlying social detection (fusiform gyrus, STS and temporal lobe); tilted choice pattern towards either avoidance or risk-taking, reflected as stronger mobilization of either amygdala or striatal circuits, depending, for example, on the positive or negative state that the presence of the unfamiliar peer generates; lesser modulation by cognitive control evidenced as attenuated recruitment of prefrontal structures. These hypotheses can be tested using functional neuroimaging tools. How these changes are affected by psychopathology, or conversely, how psychopathology can be triggered by these changes is of primary interest.

In summary, adolescence is a period of neural remodeling that affects the functional pattern of networks that collaboratively shape behavior. These effects are amplified in a social context (e.g., enhanced risk taking or enhanced avoidance in a social vs. nonsocial context). However, individual differences in the manifestations of adolescent behavior are huge and provide a unique platform for the study of the modulatory factors of motivated behaviors (e.g., genetics, physiological, hormonal, environmental factors).

One such modulatory factor is sex. Gender differences in choice behavior and in social responses support the importance of hormonal influences. Substantial literature addresses hormonal influences on affiliative behavior (Bartz and Hollander, 2006; McCormick et al., 2005). Puberty, a keystone of adolescence, is obviously an active contributor to the adolescent behavioral shifts. Both physical maturation and hormonal changes affect behavior. The following section will focus on hormonal changes, and more specifically on the evidence supporting hormonal contribution to the adolescent pattern of motivated behaviors.

#### 3. Hormonal systems in adolescence

#### 3.1. Pubertal changes in hormonal secretion

Puberty is marked by fundamental modifications in both the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) and hypothalamic-pituitaryadrenal (HPA) axes (Romeo, 2005). The HPG axis controls the secretion of sex hormones and the HPA axis controls the secretion of stress hormones. These pubertal shifts in HPG and HPA function result in very different levels of gonadal and adrenal steroid hormones during puberty relative to childhood. That is, the adolescent nervous system is exposed to significant and sustained increases in gonadal steroids such as androgens, estrogens and progestins (HPG axis), while pubertal alterations in stress reactivity can lead to changes in exposure to adrenal steroids such as cortisol and corticosterone (HPA axis).

Steroid hormones are potent modulators of neuronal function. For instance, gonadal and adrenal steroids have been shown to influence factors such as neuronal survival (Gould et al., 1991; Nordeen et al., 1985), neurogenesis (Cameron and Gould, 1994; Montaron et al., 1999; Tanapat et al., 1999), neurite outgrowth (Toran-Allerand, 1976; Wellman, 2001), synaptogenesis (Woolley, 1998), receptor expression (Handa et al., 1996), neurotransmitter synthesis (Luine et al., 1977), and neuronal excitability (Mermelstein et al., 1996). Thus, it is tempting to speculate that some of the major changes occurring in the structure and function of the adolescent nervous system are, at least in part, mediated by the marked changes in hormonal secretion during puberty. Importantly, the key structures involved in the triadic model of motivated behaviors, namely the mesolimbocortical pathway, amygdala and medial prefrontal cortex (Ernst et al., 2006), demonstrate relatively high levels of receptors for the gonadal and/or adrenal steroids (de Kloet, 1984; McEwen, 1981). Thus, the equilibrium achieved within the triadic system is likely to be influenced by hormonal changes during adolescence.

## 3.2. Pubertal maturation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal (HPG) axis

The hypothalamic–pituitary–gonadal (HPG) axis controls the secretion of gonadal steroids. The rise in gonadal steroids signalling

the onset of puberty is mediated by increased secretion of gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) into the median eminence from neurosecretory cells located throughout the forebrain and hypothalamus (Ojeda and Urbanski, 1994; Plant, 1994). GnRH, in turn, signals the pituitary to release luteinizing hormone (LH), which then acts on the testes and ovaries to produce androgens, and estrogens and progestins, respectively.

Prior to puberty, the HPG axis is inhibited by relatively small amounts of gonadal steroids through a neuroendocrine negative feedback loop, and thus, androgen, estrogen, and progestin levels remain low before puberty. During pubertal development, the HPG axis becomes progressively less sensitive to the inhibitory feedback provided by gonadal steroids (Richardson et al., 2004; Sisk and Turek, 1983) (Fig. 5A). Interestingly, activation of the HPG axis actually begins before the onset of pubertal development, indicating that the change in HPG sensitivity to negative feedback is independent of the pubertal rise in gonadal steroids.

In addition to pubertal changes in negative feedback, recent attention has focused on two novel neuropeptides associated with GnRH secretion and puberty onset: kisspeptin and gonadotropininhibitory hormone (GnIH) (Dungan et al., 2006; Kriegsfeld, 2006). Kisspeptin stimulates GnRH secretion through a G-protein-coupled receptor (GPR54) expressed on GnRH neurons (Kauffman et al., 2007), and has been implicated in the onset of puberty (Navarro et al., 2007). Conversely, GnIH appears to inhibit GnRH neurons (Bentley et al., 2006; Kriegsfeld, 2006), suggesting that a reduction in GnIH activity may contribute to the rise of GnRH secretion observed around the onset of puberty. Together, the decreased negative feedback on the HPG axis and interaction of stimulatory and inhibitory neuropeptides on the function of GnRH neurons results in the pubertal rise in gonadal steroids, termed gonadarche, and commencement of fertility and sexual behavior (Kauffman et al., 2007; Ojeda and Urbanski, 1994). The extent to which these neurobiological changes contribute to the social re-orientation shift occurring during adolescence needs to be further examined.

#### 3.3. The hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis

Prior to gonadarche and to the pubertal increase in gonadal hormones, the adrenal glands begin to secrete increasing amounts of androgenic steroids such as dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA). This endocrinological harbinger of puberty is termed adrenarche. Adrenarche is thought to be specific to humans and nonhuman primates (Papadimas, 1997; Smail et al., 1982), but recent research indicates a similar process may occur in rats (Pignatelli et al., 2006). In addition to DHEA, the adrenals are also the primary source of the corticosteroids (e.g., cortisol in primates and corticosterone in most rodent species). Though both human and animal studies show slight increases in the secretion of corticosteroids during puberty (Apter et al., 1979; Spinedi et al., 1997; Walker et al., 2001), large amounts of corticosteroids are only typically released in response to physical and/or psychological stressors (Sapolsky et al., 2000).

The major neuroendocrine axis that controls stress-induced secretion of adrenal steroids is the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal (HPA) axis (Herman and Cullinan, 1997). The HPA axis is driven by the release of corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) from the hypothalamus into the portal system of the pituitary, which in turn causes the release of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) from the anterior pituitary. ACTH then stimulates the synthesis and release of the corticosteroids from the adrenal cortex. Similar to the HPG axis, the corticosteroids secreted by the HPA axis control their own release through a neuroendocrine negative feedback loop, such that high levels of corticosteroids suppress further CRH and ACTH release (Herman and Cullinan, 1997).

It is important to note that many brain regions outside the hypothalamus modulate HPA reactivity. For instance, the hippocampus





**Fig. 5.** Maturation of the HPG and HPA axis over puberty. A. The upper panel depicts changes in the hypothalamic–pituitary–gonadal (HPG) axis. In pre-puberty, small amounts of gonadal steroids (light arrow from gonads to brain) exert a relatively strong feedback. With puberty, larger amounts of gonadal steroids are required to maintain the negative feedback (larger arrow from gonads to brain), while androgen, estrogen and progestin levels rise. B. The lower panel depicts changes in the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal (HPA) axis. Puberty is characterized by a slight increase in the secretion of corticosteroids. However, the most significant change occurs in the release of corticosteroids in response to stress. The hormonal stress response appears to be protracted in prepubertal animals relative to adult animals.

and medial prefrontal cortex play important roles in corticosteroiddependent negative feedback, while projections from the central nucleus of the amygdala can stimulate CRH release from the hypothalamus (Herman et al., 2003). Thus, maturation of these brain areas during adolescence may have important implications in HPA function and stress responsiveness (Romeo and McEwen, 2006).

The magnitude and duration of stress-induced corticosteroid responses change dramatically during puberty. For instance, prepubertal animals show an extended hormonal stress response compared to adults (Fig. 5B). Specifically, when male or female rats are exposed to an acute stressor (e.g., foot shock, ether vapors, restraint), corticosterone levels in prepubertal animals take at least 45 to 60 min longer to return to baseline compared to adults (Goldman et al., 1973; Romeo et al., 2006a,b, 2004a,b; Vazquez and Akil, 1993). Experience with stressors also influences the HPA response differently in prepubertal animals, in that adults exposed to a repeated stressor demonstrate reduced ACTH and corticosterone responses, while prepubertal animals exhibit heightened responses (Romeo et al., 2006a). The physiological and behavioral implications of such altered responses in adolescent and adult animals are unknown.

It is presently unclear if similar shifts in HPA reactivity occur during adolescence in humans. However, as brain regions important in HPA function, such as the hypothalamus, hippocampus, amygdala and prefrontal cortex, all continue to mature well into adolescence, it appears likely that human adolescence will also be marked by changes in HPA responsiveness. Future studies will need to consider the role of puberty on HPA function and what interactions corticosteroids may have on brain regions implicated in the triadic model of adolescent emotional development. An interesting proposition is that hormonal changes during adolescence could sensitize structures to incoming stimuli, leading to sharper shifts in the triadic system equilibrium in adolescence relative to childhood or adulthood. These effects can be direct or modulated by neurotransmitter systems, such as the dopamine system.

#### 4. Dopamine system in adolescence

#### 4.1. An overview of dopamine system development

Synapses (Huttenlocher, 1984) and receptors (Andersen et al., 2000; Lidow et al., 1991; Seeman et al., 1987) are generally overproduced and pruned to match the needs of the environment (Andersen, 2003; Jacobson, 1973; Stewart and Cygan, 1980). These dramatic rearrangements occur primarily during adolescence across all mammalian species (Andersen et al., 2000; Lidow et al., 1991; Seeman et al., 1987), although regional variations exist in this process. As discussed below, the striatum, including the nucleus accumbens (ventral striatum), undergoes this process during puberty onset (Teicher et al., 1995), whereas pruning within the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) is delayed relative to most other brain regions (Huttenlocher, 1979; Andersen et al., 2000).

Environmental events sculpt the immature system within specific windows of development, which are known as sensitive periods (e.g., Crews et al., 2007). The outcome is unique to any given sensitive period and therefore not necessarily predictable based on exposure to a similar inciting event at other stages. One such sensitive period may occur during the process of overproduction in adolescence (e.g., Andersen et al., 2008). The influence of sensitive periods on corticolimbic circuitry is particularly important, because of the pivotal role that this circuitry plays in psychopathology.

#### 4.2. Neuroanatomy of the dopamine system

The dopamine pathway is discretely localized within specific regions, and is distributed along three paths, i.e., mesocortical, mesolimbic, and nigrostriatal. The mesocortical and mesolimbic systems receive dopamine input from cell bodies located in the ventral tegmental area (A10), while the nigrostriatal system is innervated by the substantia nigra (A9). The mesolimbic system projects to the nucleus accumbens, the amygdala, and the olfactory bulbs. The mesocortical system projects to the prefrontal cortex, including the orbital, medial (infralimbic and prelimbic regions in the rodent), and dorsolateral regions. Finally, the nigrostriatal system innervates the caudate, putamen, and globus pallidum. Dopaminergic cell bodies emanating from A8 into the retrorubral area also exist, but will not be discussed further here.

Dopaminergic innervation is typically measured by immunoreactivity to the catecholamine biosynthetic enzyme tyrosine hydroxylase (TH-IR), although the density of the dopamine transporter (DAT) is also used. TH-IR or DAT concentrations reach adult levels early in life in the dorsal striatum and ventral striatum, with no significant changes during the adolescent period, and decrease gradually with age (Haycock et al., 2003; Moll et al., 2000; Andersen and Teicher, 2002; Meng et al., 1999). However, the ventral striatum is a complex structure, with multiple subregions that extend beyond the core and shell dichotomy (Heimer et al., 1997). Dopamine innervation within these subregions is likely to evolve along distinct trajectories during adolescence. Some evidence of such subregional differentiation is presented below. Similarly, ontogenic dopaminergic changes have been well documented in the prefrontal cortex across the adolescent period (Rosenberg and Lewis, 1995; Benes et al., 2000; Huttenlocher, 1979). For example, during this period, dopamine innervation reaches the deep layers V and VI of the prefrontal cortex (Benes et al., 2000), where it modulates target structures.

### 4.3. Changing signaling mechanisms that uniquely drive individual microcircuits within these dopaminergic systems

Dopamine receptor subtypes were initially defined as D1 and D2, based on their actions on the cyclic AMP second messenger system (Kebabian and Calne, 1979). With advances in technology, this simple dichotomy has expanded to D1 and D2 families. The D1 family is composed of D1 and D5 receptors (Bergson et al., 1995). D1 and D5 are more excitatory in nature, are linked to stimulatory G proteins, and classically increase the activity of the second messenger cAMP. D1 and D5 share common locations of expression, but D5 expression has a greater distribution based on study of the non-human primate. The D2 receptor family is subdivided into D2, D3, and D4 receptors and is widely distributed. These receptors are inhibitory in nature, couple with inhibitory G proteins, and reduce cAMP activity, protein kinases, and the inositol triphosphate (IP3) system.

Functions attributed to these receptors are diverse and are too broad to be adequately covered here. Briefly, D1 receptors play a vital role in working memory and are associated with disorders that show deficits in this function (e.g., schizophrenia, depression, attentiondeficit hyperactivity disorder). D2 receptors have gained notoriety for their role in antipsychotic action, and are often linked to schizophrenia. In addition, these receptors are thought to modulate noveltyseeking and impulsivity.

A neurocomputational model of the role of dopamine in reinforcement learning (Frank et al., 2005) has been formulated on the basis of the functional dichotomy of the D1 and D2 receptors and the established coding of dopamine flux for learning contingencies (Schultz, 2007). This model attributes a "Go" function (approach of positive stimuli) to D1 receptors in response to phasic increases of dopamine, which signal the receipt of unexpected rewards, and a "NoGo" function (avoidance of negative stimuli) to D2 receptors in response to dopamine dips, which signal the absence of expected rewards. This model was extended from selectively involving the basal ganglia to including the orbitofrontal cortex as the site of object value representations (Frank and Claus, 2006). Such work is singularly important as it provides quantitative measures of mechanisms that can predict behavior. As knowledge on neurodevelopment accumulates, the incorporation of the dimension of ontogenic changes into such models could help in the formulation of the first neurocomputational formulation that can predict developmental changes in motivated behavior. The hope is that neural systems models, such as the triadic model, could be useful for the elaboration of new mathematically-based models.

At present, most of our knowledge on ontogenic molecular changes comes from animal studies. Here, we will review findings in rodents. With the usual caveats related to inter-species differences, we characterize the juvenile period as postnatal (P) day 20 through day 28, a period that precedes pubertal changes; the adolescent period as P28 through P50; and the adult period as beyond P90. These stages are subject to debate and definitions vary across laboratories. An additional caveat is that most studies have been conducted selectively in male animals, which raise the issue of sex differences.

#### 4.3.1. Prefrontal cortex

Dopamine projections from the VTA form synapses on both pyramidal and GABAergic interneurons (reviewed by Gonzalez-Burgos et al., 2007). Rather than by direct dopamine modulation of these neurons, non-specific dopamine synaptic release sites seem to work by volume transmission, i.e., overall levels of extracellular dopamine (Gonzalez-Burgos et al., 2007). In the cortex, extracellular dopamine concentration closely reflects neuronal activity, because of the low expression of DAT in this region.

D1 and D2 receptors are differentially activated by the level of dopamine volume transmission. D1 receptors are more likely to respond to low dopamine levels, and D2 receptors to high dopamine levels (Durstewitz et al., 2000). Functionally, lower concentrations of dopamine are hypothesized to be associated with more focused, goal-directed activity. Higher concentrations of dopamine are believed to reduce this focus, and in turn, facilitate the integration of multiple environmental inputs that are involved in learning and behavioral flexibility (Floresco, 2006; Berridge 2007). As mentioned above, other formulations of the role of dopamine on reinforcement have been proposed based on the complementary functions of the D1 and D2 dopamine receptors (Frank and Claus, 2006). During adolescence, ontogenic changes in dopamine levels and receptor density serve to maximize learning about the environment, but can also lead to highly focused (and sometimes pathological) behaviors.

Unique characteristics of dopamine function within the prefrontal cortex during adolescence include tight autoregulation of dopamine synthesis and release (Andersen et al., 1997a; Teicher et al., 1991), and changes in a number of indices such as firing rate of dopamine neurons, (Marinelli, unpublished observation), dopamine receptor density (Andersen et al., 2000; Tarazi and Baldessarini, 2000), and second messenger system activity (Andersen, 2002). These features culminate in enhanced prefrontal dopamine drive during adolescence (Spear, 2000). The functional significance of this uniquely strong dopaminergic

drive during adolescence may be to facilitate the learning of new associations between stimuli/action and outcome. Much more is to be learned about the relevance of this phenomenon to adolescent behavior.

The triadic model predicts that adolescents are biased towards rewarding events/activities that can be amplified within a social context. Simultaneously, adolescents may experience a diminished impact of aversive consequences in the context of potential rewards, which would contribute to elevated risk-taking and impulsivity. Increased dopamine activity within the prefrontal regions would suggest greater, and not lesser, modulation over behavior, which is in contrast to the theoretical models of reduced cognitive regulatory control in adolescence (Yurgelun-Todd, 2007; Galvan et al., 2006a; Durston et al., 2006; Dahl, 2004; Ernst et al., 2006). However, the complex nature of dopamine signaling changes within the microcircuitry of the developing prefrontal regions suggests that changes in receptor distribution, and not overall dopamine activity, influences a number of these adolescent behaviors.

An example of this complexity is illustrated by the differential maturation trajectories of dopamine receptors during adolescence. Overall, dopamine receptors within the prefrontal cortex rise and fall across adolescence. Both D1 and D2 receptors increase by 20–35% and reach a peak density during adolescence before pruning (Andersen et al., 2000). However, these receptors demonstrate differential rates of pruning, with D1 receptors pruning earlier than D2 receptors.

In addition, age-related changes in dopamine receptors are not uniform within the cellular pools of the prefrontal cortex. Instead, the overproduction of D1 receptors occurs selectively on glutamatergic pyramidal cells that project to the ventral striatum (Brenhouse et al., 2008; Gorelova et al., 2002; Tseng and O'Donnell, 2005). Specifically, only 2% of these glutamatergic projections are D1 immunoreactive in juvenile rats, rising to 44% at P40, and falling down to 6% with maturity at P100. This D1 receptor population is associated with highly focused behavior and motivational responses to environmental events (Kalivas et al., 2005), perhaps making it more difficult for adolescents to modulate pre-potent responses to appetitive stimuli (Brenhouse et al., 2008). Consistent with the incentive salience model of Berridge (2007), adolescents are more likely to show behaviors similar to those observed in addiction: novelty-seeking, impulsivity, and a bias towards appetitive stimuli.

In contrast, D2 receptors excite the activity of fast-spiking GABA interneurons after puberty (Tseng et al., 2007). These neurons are important for efficiently integrating multiple inputs in real-time. However, whether the overproduction of D2 receptors during adolescence (Andersen et al., 2000) is selective for GABA or glutamate neurons is not yet known. Overall, D2 receptors in the PFC allow for more flexibility by allowing multiple inputs to modulate glutamater-gic output.

The triadic model predicts that adolescent patterns of motivated behaviors result from greater influence of striatal circuits, lesser contribution of amygdala circuits, and immature cognitive controls relative to adult dynamics. Data from rodents suggest that immature prefrontal function reflects stronger D1-driven, prepotent responding rather than overall weaker prefrontal dopaminergic control. The particular effect of stress on the triadic model is worth considering. Similarly to addictive drugs, stress increases extracellular levels of dopamine. This increase is typically larger in the prefrontal cortex relative to the ventral striatum and the dorsal striatum (Abercrombie et al., 1989). However, this regional pattern of stress-related extracellular dopamine elevation emerges with age (Lyss et al., 1999). Stress-induced changes in dopamine release and HPA-related effects (reviewed above) peak within the prefrontal cortex during adolescence (Andersen and Teicher, 2008; Leussis and Andersen, 2008; Pryce, 2008). Thus, age-related changes in dopamine prefrontal activity are now well documented not only at baseline but in different contexts (e.g., stress, exposure to addictive drugs), and suggest distinct context-dependent modulation of the triadic balance during adolescence. Ultimately, the optimal balance between D1 and D2 prefrontal cortical systems would be expected to facilitate motivational drive for appetitive stimuli (D1 receptors), and permit a wider range of stimuli to be processed (D2 receptors). This scheme would enhance both motivational drive and the capacity to attend to coincidental information, which, in turn, would concur to promote learning/experiencing about a wider array of stimuli and situations (Berridge, 2007). Finally, the strengthening of these functions in adolescence should help individuals to separate from the familial safety and move towards new social environments, while at the same time learning about novel situations in preparation for the adult life.

#### 4.3.2. Striatum

Early animal developmental studies of dopamine activity within the striatum have suggested a linear increase in presynaptic markers such as dopamine content, dopamine transporter binding, and TH-IR up to the onset of adolescence (Broaddus and Bennett, 1990; Coyle and Campo-chiaro, 1976). More recent works go beyond the preadolescent period and include adolescent periods. These studies have documented important changes during this time in pre-synaptic, intra-synaptic and post-synaptic functions of the dopamine system.

4.3.2.1. Presynaptic regulation of dopamine activity. The striatum regulates dopaminergic activity through both inactivation by the DAT (dopamine reuptake into pre-synaptic afferent cells) and autoregulatory processes (dopamine synthesis), in contrast to the PFC, which relies mainly on autoregulatory processes. Levels of the DAT rise and fall over the course of adolescence (Moll et al., 2000). Autoreceptors that regulate dopamine synthesis, but not release (Andersen and Gazzara, 1993), gradually desensitize as puberty approaches (Andersen et al., 1997a), but remain present in the striatum throughout adulthood. Of note, blockade of the DAT by cocaine is not associated with differential changes in extracellular dopamine levels between adolescents and adults (Frantz et al., 2007).

4.3.2.2. Extracellular dopamine. Overall, ontogenic changes in striatal dopamine regulatory processes seem to maintain extracellular dopamine at a lower level across the adolescent period compared to adult levels. In addition, these levels show some variability within distinct sub-periods of adolescence, i.e., early vs. middle vs. late adolescence, reflecting a transient increase in mid-adolescence (45 days) (Badanich et al., 2006). This transient increase in extracellular dopamine levels, without a change in regulation, is consistent with neuronal bursting activity at the level of dopamine cell bodies (Marinelli, unpublished observation).

4.3.2.3. Dopamine post-synaptic receptors. Similar to the prefrontal cortex, the striatum demonstrates a heightened dopaminergic state at the receptor level. D1 and D2 dopamine receptor striatal populations are over-expressed and pruned following approximately the same time course as dopamine innervation (as indicated by DAT binding) (Teicher et al., 1995). These maturational trajectories have been found to differ by regions (ventral vs. dorsal striatum) and also by receptor type (D1 vs D2 dopamine receptors).

In the rat ventral striatum, D1 receptor density increases dramatically by 156% between 25 and 40 days in males and declines modestly (25%) by 80 days of age. In the dorsal striatum, however, the adolescent rise in receptor density is more transient. Here, D1 receptor density increases 67% between 25 and 40 days in the rat, but declines sharply by 54% of 40 day-old values in adulthood.

D2 receptors follow a different pattern of expression. D2 receptor density steadily increases and reaches its peak in adolescence. In both ventral and dorsal striatum, D2 receptors are pruned and remain stable from 60 days of age (late adolescence) and onward (Teicher et al., 1995).

Age-related changes in receptor expression levels will produce varying degrees of activity post-synaptically. For example, immediate early genes, such as *c*-fos, show differential levels of activity as a function of age in response to stimulants (Cao et al., 2007; Andersen et al., 2001). However, the net effect of the pre- and post-synaptic ontogenic changes in the striatum has not been clearly assessed at the level of appetitive or aversive drive, in contrast to the adult literature (e.g., Frank et al., 2007; Everitt and Robbins, 2005). The regulation of extracellular dopamine, which reduces dopamine levels in the synapses, undergoes ontogenic changes responsible for the transient increase in mid-adolescence period. However, the excess of post-synaptic dopamine receptors might mitigate the consequences of such lower dopamine levels.

Finally, as a general caveat, the findings reviewed above all originate from rodent studies and their generalization to humans is only speculative. Another limitation is that these studies were conducted solely in males. Since a few studies show sex differences in the ontogeny of dopamine, as described below, the full picture of the maturation of the dopamine system awaits significantly more work.

#### 4.3.3. Sex differences

Sex-dependent changes in signaling mechanisms occur in the striatum and the prefrontal cortex, although the knowledge gained so far is patchy. Interestingly, these changes do not seem to be influenced by the pubertal gonadal hormonal rise as shown by studies of castration and ovariectomy (Andersen et al., 2002).

Contrasting with significant pruning in the male striatum, females fail to demonstrate pruning of D1 or D2 receptors during the adolescent/ adult transition. This may be partly due to the observation that females, in contrast to males, do not show overexpression of these receptors during adolescence.

In adulthood, sex differences in the expression of D1 receptors vary in function of the striatal region. The dorsal striatum shows similar pattern of D1 receptor expression in males and females (Andersen et al., 1997b). However, the ventral striatum exhibits an excess of ~58% D1 receptor density in males compared to females. The functional consequence of this sex difference may be mitigated by sex differences in cyclic adenosine monophosphate cyclase activity (cAMP), which also undergoes developmental changes during adolescence (Andersen, 2002).

Finally, adolescent females have been shown to be more sensitive to changes in motor activity in response to dopamine manipulations (Stewart and Cygan, 1980) and to drugs of abuse (Walker et al., 2006) compared to adolescent males (Andersen et al., 2002). These sex differences in vulnerability to dopamine perturbations might eventually be explained by a better understanding of ontogenic changes in the dopamine system.

#### 5. Summary

This review was focused on the neurobiology of motivated behaviors from a developmental perspective. Although far from being exhaustive, this review moves from a global to a molecular framework, revealing huge gaps in knowledge. Our main goal was to provide a foundation against which hypotheses about mechanisms underlying changes in motivated behaviors during adolescence could be formulated.

Based on a global approach, two neural systems models were presented that provide a simplistic neural architecture of the neural underpinnings of motivated behavior (fractal triadic model) and social information processing (SIPN). These models show how neural changes, developmental or pathological, can affect behavioral outputs. In a nutshell, the fractal triadic model proposes three functional systems that support approach, avoidance and behavioral regulation. Each of these systems involves the same three neural nodes, striatum, amygdala and prefrontal cortex. However, these nodes exhibit a functional dominance towards approach, avoidance or regulation, respectively, that can be used as a starting point to understand changes in behavior.

Adolescence is characterized by a propensity towards approach behavior in situations of incentives. However, huge individual differences moderate this generic statement, and the study of these individual differences can provide a unique opportunity to examine the factors that modulate motivated behavior. Psychopathology presents specific alterations in motivated behaviors that can be captured by a neural systems approach, like the fractal triadic model. For example, anxiety disorders are typically characterized by the primacy of avoidant behavior. Addiction is defined by abnormal approach behavior towards a set of specific stimuli.

The second theme covered in this review addresses pubertal changes. Puberty, with its cascade of hormonal alterations, is expected to influence the overall function of the neural systems model. This is quite an open area of research, as relatively little work, so far, has been conducted to systematically evaluate these effects. We hope that this review will foster such lines of research, and help strategize this endeavor.

The last section addressed one aspect of molecular changes (dopamine) across development that can directly impact motivated behavior. The central role of dopamine in motivated behavior is well recognized. This role was not covered here, but a number of excellent reviews are available (e.g., Wickens et al., 2007; Di Chiara and Bassareo, 2007b; Nicola, 2007; Floresco and Magyar, 2006). Ontogenic changes in dopamine function seem to facilitate the responding to multiple stimuli and, at the same time, enhance the intensity (salience) of appetitive stimuli. This effect on salience is also probably true for aversive stimuli, but, in this case, it may be more susceptible to context than in the case of rewarding stimuli. The influence of context may explain the discrepancies in the literature with respect to enhanced or diminished sensitivity to punishment in adolescents. This last statement is highly speculative, but opens the door to important research questions to be added to the many more issues that are raised in this review.

#### References

- Abercrombie ED, Keefe KA, DiFrischia DS, Zigmond MJ. Differential effect of stress on in vivo dopamine release in striatum, nucleus accumbens, and medial frontal cortex. J Neurochem 1989;52: 1655–8.
- Adolphs R. The neurobiology of social cognition. Curr Opin Neurobiol 2001;11: 231-9.
- Adriani W, Spijker S, Deroche-Gamonet V, Laviola G, Le Moal M, Smit AB, et al. Evidence for enhanced neurobehavioral vulnerability to nicotine during periadolescence in rats. J Neurosci 2003;23: 4712–6.
- Allison T, Puce A, McCarthy G. Social perception from visual cues: role of the STS region. Trends Cogn Sci 2000;4: 267–78.
- Andersen SL. Changes in the second messenger cyclic AMP during development may underlie motoric symptoms in attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). Behav Brain Res 2002;130: 197–201.
- Andersen SL. Trajectories of brain development: point of vulnerability or window of opportunity? Neurosci Bio Behavior Rev 2003;27: 3-18.
- Andersen SL, Gazzara RA. The ontogeny of apomorphine-induced alterations in dopamine release: I. Effects on spontaneous release. J Neurochem 1993;61: 2247–55.
- Andersen SL, Teicher MH. Age and sex differences in catecholamine innervation of the posterior cerebellum. Soc Neurosci 2002;32: 633.
- Andersen SL, Teicher MH. Stress, sensitive periods and maturational events in adolescent depression. Trends Neurosci. 2008;31: 183–94.
- Andersen SL, Dumont NL, Teicher MH. Developmental differences in dopamine synthesis inhibition by 7-OHDPAT. Arch Pharmacol 1997a;356: 173–81.
- Andersen SL, Rutstein M, Benzo JM, Hostetter JC, Teicher MH. Sex differences in dopamine receptor overproduction and elimination. Neuroreport 1997b;8: 1495–8.
- Andersen SL, Thompson AT, Rutstein M, Hostetter JC, Teicher MH. Dopamine receptor pruning in prefrontal cortex during the periadolescent period in rats. Synapse (New York, N Y 2000;37: 167–9.
- Andersen SL, LeBlanc CJ, Lyss PJ. Maturational increases in c-fos expression in the ascending dopamine systems. Synapse (New York, N Y) 2001;41: 345–50.
- Andersen SL, Thompson AP, Krenzel E, Teicher MH. Pubertal changes in gonadal hormones do not underlie adolescent dopamine receptor overproduction. Psychoneuroendocrinology 2002;27: 683–91.
- Andersen SL, Napierata L, Brenhouse HC, Sonntag KC. Juvenile methylphenidate modulates reward-related behaviors and cerebral blood flow by decreasing cortical D3 receptors. Eur J Neurosci 2008;27: 2962–72.
- Angold A, Costello EJ, Worthman CM. Puberty and depression: the roles of age, pubertal status and pubertal timing. Psychol Med 1998;28: 51–61.
- Anthony JC, Petronis KR. Early-onset drug use and risk of later drug problems. Drug Alcohol Depend 1995;40: 9-15.
- Apter D, Pakarinen A, Hammond GL, Vihko R. Adrenocortical function in puberty. serum ACTH, cortisol and dehydroepiandrosterone in girls and boys. Acta Paediatr Scand 1979;68: 599–604.

- Badanich KA, Adler KJ, Kirstein CL. Adolescents differ from adults in cocaine conditioned place preference and cocaine-induced dopamine in the nucleus accumbens septi. Eur | Pharmacol 2006;550: 95-106.
- Bartz JA, Hollander E. The neuroscience of affiliation: forging links between basic and clinical research on neuropeptides and social behavior. Horm Behav 2006;50: 518–28.
- Benes FM, Taylor JB, Cunningham MC. Convergence and plasticity of monoaminergic systems in the medial prefrontal cortex during the postnatal period: implications for the development of psychopathology. Cereb Cortex 2000;10: 1014–27.
- Bentley GE, Kriegsfeld LJ, Osugi T, Ukena K, O'Brien S, Perfito N, et al. Interactions of gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) and gonadotropin-inhibitory hormone (GnIH) in birds and mammals. J Exp Zoolog A Comp Exp Biol 2006;305: 807–14.
- Bergson C, Mrzljak L, Smiley JF, Pappy M, Levenson R, Goldman-Rakic PS. Regional, cellular, and subcellular variations in the distribution of D1 and D5 dopamine receptors in primate brain. J Neurosci 1995;15: 7821–36.
- Berridge KC. The debate over dopamine's role in reward: the case for incentive salience. Psychopharmacology 2007;191: 391–431.
- Blair RJ, Cipolotti L. Impaired social response reversal. A case of 'acquired sociopathy'. Brain 2000;123: 1122–41.
- Brenhouse H, Sonntag KC, Andersen SL. Transient D1 dopamine receptor overexpression on prefrontal cortex projection neurons: a mechanism for enhanced motivational salience of drug cues in adolescence. J Neurosci 2008;28: 2375–82.
- Broaddus WC, Bennett Jr JP. Postnatal development of striatal dopamine function. I. An examination of D1 and D2 receptors, adenylate cyclase regulation and presynaptic dopamine markers. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1990;52: 265–71.
- Cameron HA, Gould E. Adult neurogenesis is regulated by adrenal steroids in the dentate gyrus. Neuroscience 1994;61: 203–9.
- Cao J, Lotfipour S, Loughlin SE, Leslie FM. Adolescent maturation of cocaine-sensitive neural mechanisms. Neuropsychopharmacology 2007;32: 2279–89.
- Chambers RA, Potenza MN. Neurodevelopment, impulsivity, and adolescent gambling. J Gambl Stud 2003:19: 53–84.
- Coyle JT, Campochiaro P. Ontogenesis of dopaminergic-cholinergic interactions in the rat striatum: a neurochemical study. J Neurochem 1976;27: 673–8.
- Crews F, He J, Hodge C. Adolescent cortical development: a critical period of vulnerability for addiction. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 2007;86: 189–99.
- Dahl RE. Adolescent brain development: a period of vulnerabilities and opportunities. Keynote address. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2004;1021: 1-22.
- Davis M. Neural systems involved in fear and anxiety measured with fear-potentiated startle. Am Psychol 2006;61: 741–56.
- de Kloet ER. Adrenal steroids as modulators of nerve cell function. J Steroid Biochem 1984;20: 175–81.
- Di Chiara G. Nucleus accumbens shell and core dopamine: differential role in behavior and addiction. Behav Brain Res 2002;137: 75-114.
- Di Chiara G, Bassareo V. Reward system and addiction: what dopamine does and doesn't do. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2007a;7: 69–76.
- Di Chiara G, Bassareo V. Reward system and addiction: what dopamine does and doesn't do. Curr Opin Pharmacol 2007b;7: 69–76.
- Dungan HM, Clifton DK, Steiner RA. Minireview: kisspeptin neurons as central processors in the regulation of gonadotropin-releasing hormone secretion. Endocrinology 2006;147: 1154–8.
- Durstewitz D, Seamans JK, Sejnowski TJ. Neurocomputational models of working memory. Nat Neurosci 2000;3: 1184–91.
- Durston S, Casey BJ. A shift from diffuse to focal cortical activity with development: the authors' reply. Dev Sci 2006;9: 18–20.
- Durston S, Davidson MC, Tottenham N, Galvan A, Spicer J, Fossella JA, et al. A shift from diffuse to focal cortical activity with development. Dev Sci 2006;9: 1–8.
- Ernst M, Paulus MP. Neurobiology of decision-making: a selective review from a neurocognitive and clinical perspective. Biol Psychiatry 2005;58(8): 597-604.
- Ernst M, Nelson EE, Jazbec S, McClure EB, Monk CS, Leibenluft E, et al. Amygdala and nucleus accumbens in responses to receipt and omission of gains in adults and adolescents. Neuroimage 2005;25: 1279–91.
- Ernst M, Pine DS, Hardin M. Triadic model of the neurobiology of motivated behavior in adolescence. Psychol Med 2006;36: 299–312.
- Ernst M, Fudge JL. A developmental neurobiological model of motivated behavior: anatomy, connectivity and ontogeny of the triadic nodes. Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews 2009;33: 367–82.
- Ernst, M., Spear, L., Development of systems in adolescence. Handbook of Developmental Social Neuroscience, in press.
- Eshel N, Nelson EE, Blair RJ, Pine DS, Ernst M. Neural substrates of choice selection in adults and adolescents: development of the ventrolateral prefrontal and anterior cingulate cortices. Neuropsychologia 2007;45: 1270–9.
- Everitt BJ, Robbins TW. Neural systems of reinforcement for drug addiction: from actions to habits to compulsion. Nat Neurosci 2005;8: 1481–9.
- Floresco SB, Magyar O. Mesocortical dopamine modulation of executive functions: beyond working memory. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 2006;188: 567–85.
- Frank MJ, Claus ED. Anatomy of a decision: striato-orbitofrontal interactions in reinforcement learning, decision making, and reversal. Psychol Rev 2006;113: 300–26.
- Frank MJ, Woroch BS, Curran T. Error-related negativity predicts reinforcement learning and conflict biases. Neuron 2005;47: 495–501.
  Frank MI. Moustafa AA, Haughev HM, Curran T. Hutchison KE. Genetic triple
- Trains MJ, MOUSTAIA AA, HAUGHEY HM, CUITAIL I, HUICHISON KE. GENETIC HTPle dissociation reveals multiple roles for dopamine in reinforcement learning. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007;104: 16311–6.
- Frantz KJ, O'Dell LE, Parsons LH. Behavioral and neurochemical responses to cocaine in periadolescent and adult rats. Neuropsychopharmacology 2007;32: 625–37.
- Gallagher HL, Frith CD. Functional imaging of 'theory of mind'. Trends Cogn Sci 2003;7: 77–83.

- Garavan H, Hester R, Murphy K, Fassbender C, Kelly C. Individual differences in the functional neuroanatomy of inhibitory control. Brain Res 2006;1105: 130–42.
- Galvan A, Hare TA, Parra CE, Penn J, Voss H, Glover G, et al. Earlier development of the accumbens relative to orbitofrontal cortex might underlie risk-taking behavior in adolescents. J Neurosci 2006a;26: 6885–92.
- Galvan A, Hare TA, Parra CE, Penn J, Voss H, Glover G, et al. Earlier development of the accumbens relative to orbitofrontal cortex might underlie risk-taking behavior in adolescents11676. J Neurosci 2006b;26: 6885–92.
- Goldman L, Winget C, Hollingshead GW, Levine S. Postweaning development of negative feedback in the pituitary-adrenal system of the rat. Neuroendocrinology 1973;12: 199-211.
- Gonzalez-Burgos G, Hashimoto T, Lewis DA. Inhibition and timing in cortical neural circuits. Am J Psychiatry 2007;164: 12.
- Gorelova N, Seamans JK, Yang CR. Mechanisms of dopamine activation of fast-spiking interneurons that exert inhibition in rat prefrontal cortex. J Neurophysiol 2002;88: 3150–66.
- Gould E, Woolley CS, McEwen BS. Adrenal steroids regulate postnatal development of the rat dentate gyrus: I. Effects of glucocorticoids on cell death. J Comp Neurol 1991;313: 479–85.
- Guyer AE, Monk CS, McClure-Tone EB, Nelson EE, Roberson-Nay R, Adler AD, et al. A developmental examination of amygdala response to facial expressions. J Cogn Neurosci 2008;20: 1565–82.
- Handa RJ, Kerr JE, DonCarlos LL, McGivern RF, Hejna G. Hormonal regulation of androgen receptor messenger RNA in the medial preoptic area of the male rat. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 1996;39: 57–67.
- Haxby JV, Hoffman EA, Gobbini MI. Human neural systems for face recognition and social communication. Biol Psychiatry 2002;51: 59–67.
- Haycock JW, Becker L, Ang L, Furukawa Y, Hornykiewicz O, Kish SJ. Marked disparity between age-related changes in dopamine and other presynaptic dopaminergic markers in human striatum. J Neurochem 2003;87: 574–85.
- Heimer L, Alheid GF, de Olmos JS, Groenewegen HJ, Haber SN, Harlan RE, et al. The accumbens: beyond the core-shell dichotomy. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 1997;9: 354–81.
- Herman JP, Cullinan WE. Neurocircuitry of stress: central control of the hypothalamopituitary-adrenocortical axis. Trends Neurosci 1997;20: 78–84.
- Herman JP, Figueiredo H, Mueller NK, Ulrich-Lai Y, Ostrander MM, Choi DC, et al. Central mechanisms of stress integration: hierarchical circuitry controlling hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenocortical responsiveness. Front Neuroendocrinol 2003;24: 151–80.
- Huttenlocher PR. Synaptic density in human frontal cortex-developmental changes and effects of aging. Brain Res 1979;163: 195–205.
- Huttenlocher PR. Synapse elimination and plasticity in developing human cerebral cortex. Am J Ment Defic 1984;88: 488–96.
- Jacobson M. Genesis of neuronal specificity. In: Rockstein M, editor. Development and aging in the nervous system. New York: Academic Press; 1973. p.105.
- Jellema T, Maassen G, Perrett DI. Single cell integration of animate form, motion and location in the superior temporal cortex of the macaque monkey. Cereb Cortex 2004;14: 781–90.
- Kagan J, Snidman NC. The long shadow of temperament. Cambridge: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press; 2004.
- Kalivas PW, Volkow N, Seamans J. Unmanageable motivation in addiction: a pathology in prefrontal-accumbens glutamate transmission. Neuron 2005;45: 647–50.
- Kanwisher N, Yovel G. The fusiform face area: a cortical region specialized for the perception of faces. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 2006;361: 2109–28.
- Kauffman AS, Clifton DK, Steiner RA. Emerging ideas about kisspe. Trends Neurosci 2007;30: 504–11.
- Kebabian JW, Calne DB. Multiple receptors for dopamine. Nature 1979;277: 93-6.
- Kriegsfeld LJ. Driving reproduction: RFamide peptides behind the wheel. Horm Behav 2006;50: 655–66.
- LeDoux JE. Emotion circuits in the brain. Annu Rev Neurosci 2000;23: 155-84.
- Lidow MS, Goldman-Rakic PS, Rakic P. Synchronized overproduction of neurotransmitter receptors in diverse regions of the primate cerebral cortex. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1991;88: 10218–21.
- Leussis MP, Andersen SL. Is adolescence a sensitive period for depression? Behavioral and neuroanatomical findings from a social stress model. Synapse 2008;62: 22–30.
- Luine VN, McEwen BS, Black IB. Effect of 17 beta-estradiol on hypothalamic tyrosine hydroxylase activity. Brain Res 1977;120: 188–92.
- Luna B, Sweeney JA. The emergence of collaborative brain function: FMRI studies of the development of response inhibition. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2004;1021: 296–309.
- Lyss PJ, Andersen SL, LeBlanc CJ, Teicher MH. Degree of neuronal activation following FG-7142 changes across regions during development. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1999;116: 201–3.
- McCormick CM, Robarts D, Kopeikina K, Kelsey JE. Long-lasting, sex- and age-specific effects of social stressors on corticosterone responses to restraint and on locomotor responses to psychostimulants in rats. Horm Behav 2005;48: 64–74.
- McEwen BS. Neural gonadal steroid actions. Science 1981;211: 1303-11.
- Meng SZ, Ozawa Y, Itoh M, Takashima S. Developmental and age-related changes of dopamine transporter, and dopamine D1 and D2 receptors in human basal ganglia. Brain Res 1999;843: 136–44.
- Mermelstein PG, Becker JB, Surmeier DJ. Estradiol reduces calcium currents in rat neostriatal neurons via a membrane receptor. J Neurosci 1996;16: 595–604.
- Misslin R. The defense system of fear: behavior and neurocircuitry. Neurophysiol Clin 2003;33: 55–66.
- Moll GH, Mehnert C, Wicker M, Bock N, Rothenberger A, Ruther E, et al. Age-associated changes in the densities of presynaptic monoamine transporters in different

regions of the rat brain from early iuvenile life to late adulthood. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 2000;119: 251-7.

- Montaron MF, Petry KG, Rodriguez JJ, Marinelli M, Aurousseau C, Rougon G, et al. Adrenalectomy increases neurogenesis but not PSA-NCAM expression in aged dentate gyrus. Eur J Neurosci 1999;11: 1479–85.
- Navarro VM, Castellano IM, Garcia-Galiano D, Tena-Sempere M, Neuroendocrine factors in the initiation of puberty: the emergent role of kisspeptin. Rev Endocr Metab Disord 2007:8: 11-20.
- Nelson FE, Leibenluft F, McClure FB, Pine DS, The social re-orientation of adolescence: a neuroscience perspective on the process and its relation to psychopathology. Psychol Med 2005:35: 163-74
- Nicola SM. The nucleus accumbens as part of a basal ganglia action selection circuit. Psychopharmacology (Berl) 2007;191: 521-50.
- Nordeen EJ, Nordeen KW, Sengelaub DR, Arnold AP. Androgens prevent normally occurring cell death in a sexually dimorphic spinal nucleus. Science 1985;229: 671 - 3
- O'Malley PM, Johnston LD, Bachman JG. Alcohol use among adolescents. Alcohol Health Res World 1998.22. 85-93
- Oieda SR. Urbanski HF. Puberty in the rat. In: Knobil F. Neill ID. editors, The physiology of reproduction. Raven Press; 1994. p.363–409. Papadimas J. Adrenarche. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1997;816: 57–9.
- Perrett DI, Rolls ET, Caan W. Visual neurones responsive to faces in the monkey temporal cortex. Exp Brain Res 1982;47: 329-42.
- Pignatelli D, Xiao F, Gouveia AM, Ferreira JG, Vinson GP. Adrenarche in the rat. J Endocrinol 2006:191: 301-8.
- Plant TM. Puberty in primates. In: Knobil E, Neill JD, editors. The physiology of reproduction. New York: Raven Press; 1994 . p. 453-85.
- Pryce CR. Postnatal ontogeny of expression of the corticosteroid receptor genes in mammalian brains: inter-species and intra-species differences. Brain Res Rev 2008;57: 596-605.
- Puce A, Perrett D. Electrophysiology and brain imaging of biological motion. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci 2003;358: 435-45.
- Richardson HN, Gore AC, Venier J, Romeo RD, Sisk CL. Increased expression of forebrain GnRH mRNA and changes in testosterone negative feedback following pubertal maturation. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2004;214: 63-70.
- Robins LN, Przybeck TR. Age of onset of drug use as a factor in drug and other disorders. NIDA Res Monogr 1985;56: 178-92.
- Romeo RD. Neuroendocrine and behavioral development during puberty: a tale of two axes. Vitam Horm 2005;71: 1-25.
- Romeo RD, McEwen BS. Stress and the adolescent brain. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2006;1094: 202 - 14.
- Romeo RD, Lee SJ, Chhua N, McPherson CR, McEwen BS. Testosterone cannot activate an adult-like stress response in prepubertal male rats. Neuroendocrinology 2004a;79: 125 - 32.
- Romeo RD, Lee SJ, McEwen BS. Differential stress reactivity in intact and ovariectomized prepubertal and adult female rats. Neuroendocrinology 2004b;80: 387-93.
- Romeo RD, Bellani R, Karatsoreos IN, Chhua N, Vernov M, Conrad CD, et al. Stress history and pubertal development interact to shape hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis plasticity. Endocrinology 2006a;147: 1664-74.
- Romeo RD, Karatsoreos IN, McEwen BS. Pubertal maturation and time of day differentially affect behavioral and neuroendocrine responses following an acute stressor. Horm Behav 2006b;50: 463-8.
- Rosenberg DR, Lewis DA. Postnatal maturation of the dopaminergic innervation of monkey prefrontal and motor cortices: a tyrosine hydroxylase immunohistochemical analysis. J Comp Neurol 1995;358: 483-500.
- Sapolsky RM, Romero LM, Munck AU. How do glucocorticoids influence stress responses? Integrating permissive, suppressive, stimulatory, and preparative actions. Endocr Rev 2000;21: 55-89.

Schultz W. Behavioral dopamine signals. Trends Neurosci 2007;30: 203-10.

- Seeman P, Bzowej NH, Guan HC, Bergeron C, Becker LE, Reynolds GP, et al. Human brain dopamine receptors in children and aging adults. Synapse 1987;1: 399-404.
- Sisk CL, Turek FW. Developmental time course of pubertal and photoperiodic changes in testosterone negative feedback on gonadotropin secretion in the golden hamster. Endocrinology 1983;112: 1208-16.
- Smail PJ, Faiman C, Hobson WC, Fuller GB, Winter JS. Further studies on adrenarche in nonhuman primates. Endocrinology 1982;111: 844-8.
- Spear LP. The adolescent brain and age-related behavioral manifestations. Neurosci Bio-Behav Rev 2000;24: 417-63.
- Spinedi E, Chisari A, Pralong F, Gaillard RC. Sexual dimorphism in the mouse hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis function after endotoxin and insulin stresses during development. Neuroimmunomodulation 1997;4: 77-83.

- Steinberg L. Impact of puberty of family relations: effects of pubertal timing. Dev Psychol 1987;23: 451-60.
- Steinberg L. Pubertal maturation and parent-adolescent distance: an evolutionary perspective. In: Adams GR, Montemayor R, Gullotta TP, editors. Advances in adolescent behavior and development. Newbury Park: Sage; 1989. p.71-97.
- Steinberg L. Cognitive and affective development in adolescence. Trends Cogn Sci 2005.9.69-74
- Steinberg L, belsky J. A sociobiological perspective on psychopathology in adolescence. In: Cicchetti D, Toth S, editors. Rochester symposium on developmental psychopathology. Rochester, NY: University of Rochester Press; 1996, p.93-124.
- Stewart I. Cygan D. Ovarian hormones act early in development to feminize adult openfield behavior in the rat. Horm Behav 1980;14: 20-32.
- Tanapat P, Hastings NB, Reeves AJ, Gould E. Estrogen stimulates a transient increase in the number of new neurons in the dentate gyrus of the adult female rat. J Neurosci 1999.19.5792-801
- Tanji J, Hoshi E. Role of the lateral prefrontal cortex in executive behavioral control. Physiol Rev 2008:88: 37-57
- Tarazi FI, Baldessarini RJ. Comparative postnatal development of dopamine D(1), D(2) and D(4) receptors in rat forebrain. Int J Dev Neurosci 2000;18: 29-37.
- Teicher MH, Gallitano AL, Gelbard HA, Evans HK, Marsh ER, Booth RG, et al. Dopamine D1 autoreceptor function: possible expression in developing rat prefrontal cortex and striatum. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1991;63: 229-35.
- Teicher MH, Andersen SL, Hostetter Jr JC. Evidence for dopamine receptor pruning between adolescence and adulthood in striatum but not nucleus accumbens. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 1995:89: 167-72.
- Toran-Allerand CD. Sex steroids and the development of the newborn mouse hypothalamus and preoptic area in vitro: implications for sexual differentiation. Brain Res 1976;106: 407-12
- Tseng KY, O'Donnell P. Post-pubertal emergence of prefrontal cortical up states induced by D1-NMDA co-activation. Cereb Cortex 2005;15: 49-57.
- Tseng KY, Lewis BL, Lipska BK, O'Donnell P. Post-pubertal disruption of medial prefrontal cortical dopamine-glutamate interactions in a developmental animal model of schizophrenia. Biol Psychiatry 2007;62: 730-8.
- Vaina LM, Solomon J, Chowdhury S, Sinha P, Belliveau JW. Functional neuroanatomy of biological motion perception in humans. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001;98: 11656-61.
- van Leijenhorst L, Crone EA, Bunge SA. Neural correlates of developmental differences in risk estimation and feedback processing. Neuropsychologia 2006;44: 2158-70.
- Vanderwal T, Hunyadi E, Grupe DW, Connors CM, Schultz RT. Self, mother and abstract other: an fMRI study of reflective social processing. NeuroImage 2008
- Vazquez DM, Akil H. Pituitary-adrenal response to ether vapor in the weanling animal: characterization of the inhibitory effect of glucocorticoids on adrenocorticotropin secretion. Pediatr Res 1993;34: 646-53.
- Vogeley K, Bussfeld P, Newen A, Herrmann S, Happe F, Falkai P, et al. Mind reading: neural mechanisms of theory of mind and self-perspective. Neuroimage 2001;14: 170-81
- Wagner FA, Anthony JC. Male-female differences in the risk of progression from first use to dependence upon cannabis, cocaine, and alcohol. Drug Alcohol Depend 2007;86: 191-8
- Walker EF, Walder DJ, Reynolds F. Developmental changes in cortisol secretion in normal and at-risk youth. Dev Psychopathol 2001;13: 721-32.
- Walker DL, Toufexis DJ, Davis M. Role of the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis versus the amygdala in fear, stress, and anxiety. Eur J Pharmacol 2003;463: 199-216.
- Walker QD, Ray R, Kuhn CM. Sex differences in neurochemical effects of dopaminergic drugs in rat striatum. Neuropsychopharmacology 2006;31: 1193-202.
- Wellman CL. Dendritic reorganization in pyramidal neurons in medial prefrontal cortex after chronic corticosterone administration. J Neurobiol 2001;49: 245-53.
- Wickens JR, Budd CS, Hyland BI, Arbuthnott GW. Striatal contributions to reward and decision making: making sense of regional variations in a reiterated processing matrix. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2007;1104: 192-212 Electronic Publication; %2007 Apr 7.: 192-212
- Windle M, Spear LP, Fuligni AJ, Angold A, Brown JD, Pine D, et al. Transitions into underage and problem drinking: developmental processes and mechanisms between 10 and 15 years of age. Pediatrics 2008;121(Suppl 4): S273-89.
- Wise RA. Dopamine, learning and motivation. Nat Rev Neurosci 2004;5: 483-94.
- Woolley CS. Estrogen-mediated structural and functional synaptic plasticity in the female rat hippocampus. Horm Behav 1998;34: 140-8.
- Yurgelun-Todd D. Emotional and cognitive changes during adolescence. Curr Opin Neurobiol 2007;17: 251-7.